CHURCHES TOGETHER IN KETTERING AND DISTRICT

FULL COUNCIL

Meeting held on Tuesday 15th November 2016 at Fuller Church Rooms

	PRESENT: 


	Jane Calcott (Chair), Jane Attwood, Gillian Court, Major Paul Doust, Jill Dove, Jon Hall, Katherine Hall, Ian Hames, Canon Lesley McCormack, Carol Milner, Rev David Milner, Adrian Newman, Sue Ogden, Pastor Segun Okuyemi, Pete Rogers, Rev Samuel Silungwe, Andy Sipple, Rev Laura Staves, Rev Peter Strong, Janet Thompson, David Tinkler, Steve Toseland and Derek Wade.    



	APOLOGIES:
	Apologies were received from Rev Dr Rob Bewley, Deacon Fiona de Boltz, Rev Tony de Boltz, Ruth Fitch, Janet Glover, Malcolm Glover, Canon John Koenig, Rev Rob Parker-McGee, Sylvia Pitts, Eleanor Patrick and Rev Helen Wakefield-Carr. 


	Devotions:
	Jane opened the meeting with a reading on the need to sometimes do things differently, and with prayer.   



	Minutes:
	The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 15th November 2016 were accepted as a correct record and signed by Jane. 



	Matters Arising:
	New Homes Welcome Leaflet: It was reported that membership enquiries had been received from two churches, and progress had been deferred pending the outcome so that the leaflet was not out of date as soon as it was printed.  


	Provision for the homeless and others in need:
	Homeless Action Partnership: Jane C, our representative on the Partnership, reported that it had been informed that there had been a 90% increase in the homeless applications made to the Borough Council in 2015-16, and in January 2017 there had been 29 applications which was the highest monthly total for 8 years. There was similarly an increase in the number of families in temporary accommodation. The increase was largely due to non-renewals of private sector leases, and it was noted that continuing support for the work of Accommodation Concern was also vital. 
Hub Nights Night Shelter: Adrian reported that, as a result of the increasing number of people sleeping on the streets in Kettering, Open Door Church, in consultation with the Borough Council and following visits to facilities elsewhere in the county, was working to set up “Hub Nights”, to provide meals and 10 bed overnight accommodation from 1 December to 31 March (9 pm – 8 am) for those in most urgent need. Plans were being made to adapt part of the Eden Centre to accommodate the service. The Centre had received many generous donations of equipment including beds and bedding. About 30 people had volunteered to help so far, and more would be needed, with the aim that each volunteer would be on duty one night every two weeks. More information was available from Andy Byatt albyatt.odk@gmail.com or at hubnights.edencentre@gmail.com 
Hot meals: Lesley and Adrian reported on the free hot meals services provided at the Hub at the Eden Centre on Mondays from 5:30 – 7:30 pm and at St Peter and St Paul Parish Rooms on Thursdays 4 pm – 6 pm. They were serving between 30 and 40 people each time, and both had a clothes bank and tents and sleeping bags available. St Edward’s was planning a hot meal service on Wednesdays (and a free meal was also available at the Sikh Temple every Sunday). It was suggested that other churches may wish to consider introducing this service so that a hot meal was available every day. It was noted that Open Door Church had offered its facilities to a church, or group of churches, without suitable premises or equipment. In discussion it was confirmed that neither of the services at St Peter & St Paul nor at the Eden Centre made any charges to diners. A view was expressed that a token charge may enhance the dignity of the clients, although it was noted that this was achieved in other ways.
The Future of St Jude’s and the Foodbank: Jane C referred to the decision of the current management team at St Jude’s to step down at the end of May, and the continuing need for the Foodbank that had served 1,500 people in 2016, had received 19 tons of food donations and distributed 15 tons (with 1 ton needing to be rejected as out of date on receipt). Most of the current volunteers would be happy to continue and the facilities used would continue to be available. She emphasised that there was a lot of work to do, both practical (including some heavy lifting) and administrative, and a team was needed. It was reported that the other local Foodbank had shown no interest in a merger. Some interest had been expressed by churches, although it was not believed that these would be confirmed. It was agreed to circulate a request for volunteers to form a new management team.  
Christmas Day Lunch: Adrian reported that preparations had been made for 150 guests, although on the day there had been around 75 with many volunteers. A good day was had by all and the left-over food went to the HUB free meals so that community could enjoy the festivities into the New Year. Donations received totalled £1,840 for the event during the year, and the cost was £1,011.95.  Open Door Church was happy to host the event again this year. 


	Good Friday arrangements:
	David T reported that the usual three walks of witness would be held and he urged as many as possible to attend. The service had been finalised and Toller Church was providing 600 service sheets. The service would be relayed into the church for those unable to stand outside.


	Thy Kingdom Come:
	Ian outlined the call by the Archbishops of Canterbury and York for a time of prayer between Ascension and Pentecost and how this had been taken up by the churches nationally and internationally. There were four elements to the local marking of the period. (i) There was to be an evening service at St Peter & St Paul to mark the start (Thursday 25 May) with World Prayer Centre participation. (ii) A programme of events to mark each day was being finalised (and would be circulated when complete) in which each participating church would conduct a service that was authentic to their tradition and to which everyone was invited. (iii) Random Acts of Kindness would be encouraged, with suggestions made available. (iv) A family themed celebration would be held on the Market Place on 3 June, culminating in an open air service. Love Kettering was continuing to plan the events that may be extended to include Kettfest the following weekend. It was agreed to offer up to £500 to support the events. 


	Clergy Representative vacancy:
	On behalf of the Executive, Jane proposed that Samuel fill the vacant Clergy Representative vacancy, and this was agreed.


	Co-option of Street Pastor Representatives
	On behalf of the Executive, Jane proposed and it was agreed that Jon Hall and Stuart Mutton be co-opted onto the Council as representatives of the Street Pastors. Jon reported that the recent recruitment drive had resulted in 4 people coming forward for training to join the 16 currently serving, but many more were still needed to bring numbers back up to the 42 Street Pastors that had served in the past.  


	Kettfest 9 – 11 June and Church involvement:
	It was noted that the Festival’s organisers were keen to encourage churches to participate in the festival by providing community bonding events. The Churches Together event at last year’s festival had not been well supported and it was suggested that participation by individual churches in the town centre may be more successful. 


	Interfaith Forum Update:
	Jane reported that applications were now being accepted via Andy for membership of the Forum from individuals and churches (£5 in both cases) ahead of its first AGM on 6 July at 6 pm at the Borough Council offices, to which all were invited. There would be more opportunities to visit places of worship of other faiths and for social and other events. The Forum had issued a statement in response to the Westminster terror attack that had been issued to local media and posted on our website and Facebook page.  

	Christian Aid update:
	Carol reported that the Carol Singing had raised £160 and thanked those who had joined the choir for the event. Quiz Aid would take place on 12 May before Christian Aid Week 14 – 21 May. She noted that Christian Aid Week this year would have a focus on refugees, and that it was this issue that had led to the formation of its precursor organisation following World War 2. Financial concerns had led to a scaling back of activity and staff nationally while the demand remained as high as ever. Last year’s total locally had been less than 2015, due in part to two churches (hopefully temporarily) dropping out, fewer collectors and more houses with ‘no cold caller’ signs displayed. Carol noted that 60% of the national income from the Week came from house-to-house collections, with the figure locally at 75 – 80%. The number of younger collectors coming forward was not enough to replace those no longer physically able to undertake the work. It involved about an hour delivering envelopes and about 2 hours collecting them a few days later and she urged churches to seek people willing to become collectors.  


	Week of Prayer for Christian Unity feedback:
	It was noted that the turnout for the main service for the week had been down, although it had been enjoyed by those present. The Bible Sharing had been well supported and would be worth repeating. 
 

	Churches Together in Northants & Peterborough Forum:
	It was reported that the Forum would be held at Wellingborough URC on 25th April at 7:30 pm and would include a talk on the Reformation and a Christian comedian, magician and communicator. The event was open to all, and Andy would attend to ensure our representation.


	Historic Churches Ride & Stride:
	It was noted that this year’s event would be held on 9 September, with participating churches being open and with someone to confirm visits by those participating. Funds raised went to the National Churches Trust.  


	Kettering AlterNativity:
	It was noted that last year’s event had been cancelled following declining attendance and amounts raised for the participating charities, and it was agreed to stop organising the event and to refund the remaining grant from the Maud Elkington Charitable Trust. Sue reported that the St Andrew’s Christmas Fair provided free stalls for local charities and continued to attract significant numbers of visitors. Applications to be sent to Christine Smith at christinesmith483@btinternet.com. This year’s Fair would be held on Thursday, 7 December 6 pm – 9 pm and Saturday, 9 December 10 am – 2 pm.


	Kettering Futures Partnership and Churches:
	Jane reported that, as agreed at the last meeting, the Executive had met with a representative of the Partnership. As a result of these discussions it was clear that there was greater merit in churches directly registering their ministries to those in need rather than Churches Together being a partner. It was agreed to invite a representative of the Partnership to a future meeting to explain its operation and benefits.


	Communications:
	A report had been circulated with the agenda noting continued increases in the numbers visiting the website and joining the Facebook group. Jane reported that Churches Together in Wellingborough produced a quarterly magazine and wondered if there was anyone interested in producing something similar in our area. 


	Salvation Army:
	Paul reported that Major Nigel Govier had been appointed to succeed him as the Commanding Officer for Kettering with Major Rena Young assisting. Paul’s farewell service was to be held on 23 April with Nigel’s installation on 23 July. As this was to be his final meeting before his retirement to Gloucester, tributes were paid to Paul’s contribution to ecumenism locally and he received best wishes for his and Lorna’s retirement.


	moMENtum 2:
	Ian drew attention to a men’s conference organised by East Northants Faith Group to be held at the Frontier Centre, Irthlingborough on 22 April. More details were available at momentum-2-conference. 


	Learning to Hear God’s Voice & Spring Harvest:
	Ian reported that Christ the King was to host a ‘Learning to Hear God’s Voice’ training course from New Wine on 29 April, and there was to be a Spring Harvest teaching and worship event at the Eden Centre on 7 June. More details would follow.


	Carnival:
	Jane reported that she would explore the possibility of participating in the Carnival and report back. 


	Close:
	The meeting closed at 9.07 pm with prayer led by Paul.


	Signed…………………………………………..
	Date…………………………………………………
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